
MINUTES 
CANTON AREA SCHOOL DISTRICT 

NOVEMBER 12, 2020 
 

 The regular meeting of the Canton Area School District Board of Education was held virtually on 
Thursday, November 12, 2020 at 5:00 p.m.  
 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
 
 Our President, Mrs. Judy Sourbeer, called the meeting to order, welcomed all in attendance, and 
reminded the audience to please sign in if they had not done so. 
 
 All stood and recited the Pledge to the Flag. 
   

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 
 
 Mrs. Judy Sourbeer, President; Mr. Eric Anderson, Mr. Gary Black, Mr. Scott May, Mrs. Krista Jennings, 
and Mr. Neal Palmer. 
 
 Mr. Bill Holland joined the meeting at 5:20 p.m. 

 
OTHERS PRESENT 

 
 Dr. Eric Briggs, Superintendent; Mr. Mark Jannone, Business Manager/Board Secretary; Mr. Michael 
Wells, Elementary School Principal; Mr. Donald Jacopetti, High School Principal; Attorney Cassie Blaney, 
District Solicitor; Mr. Dan Coran, Support Services Director; Ms. Kayla Parker and Ms. Brianne Ostrander, 
Newspaper Reporters. 

MINUTES 
 
 A motion was made by Mr. Neal Palmer and seconded by Mr. Gary Black to approve the minutes of the 
regular meeting of October 8, 2020. 
 
   Voice Vote:  All six members present voted yea. 
    Mr. Ryan Allen, Mr. Bill Holland, and Mr. Denny Sourbeer 
    were absent. 
    Motion carried. 
 

REPORTS 
 

Superintendent 
 
 Dr. Eric Briggs, Superintendent, reported on the following items: 
 

 Earlier this week, the Department of Health made a plea to residents throughout the state to 
continue to use the resources that have been put in place by the department to help with the 
mitigation of COVID-19.  As you are aware, the district continues to use the localized data to make 
decisions on the instructional model we use moving forward with the students in the Canton Area 
School District. The Pennsylvania Department of Education, over the past three weeks, has 
provided us with the dashboards to provide us with statewide and county wide data. We are 
constantly reading and analyzing this data each week and I also continue to meet with the 
superintendents of Bradford and Sullivan County to assist in decision making for our region.  

 Currently, we have 51 students in the Warrior Academy at our high school.  We continue to remind 
our students and families that we believe we are doing a great job with the practices we have in 
place to support a safe, sanitized learning environment.  

 October was a very busy month at CHS with homecoming spirit week, homecoming parade, football 
games, volleyball games, cross country meets, band performances and multiple senior athlete 
recognition nights, just to name a few. We are glad to have had the opportunity to provide these 
experiences for our students in a time that uncertainty exists for any and all planned activities.  

 Our National Honor Society induction is scheduled to be broadcast on 11/20/20 at 6 p.m. via our 
livestream area of our district website. We apologize but spectators will not be permitted into the 
auditorium for the ceremony. 



 I would like to congratulate the following winners of the Voice of Democracy Essays.  They won 
$500, $300, and $200 respectively from our local VFW and their essays:  1st place - Michael Skipper, 
2nd place - Theresa Beers, and 3rd place William Gowin. 

 We have completed our first book study of the year with seven teachers.  The title of this book is 
“A Mind Shaped by Poverty:  10 Things Educators Should Know.”  We will be starting a new book 
in a few weeks with a new group of teachers. 

 Teachers are preparing for Parent - Teacher Conferences.  They are taking place this Thursday 
and Friday.  They are being offered in-person, via phone, and via ZOOM.   

 PBIS Family Night was a success. We had about 35-40 families attend this event virtually.  
 21 students returned to in-person instruction from the Warrior Academy for Marking Period 2.  

This leaves us with 56 students in our Warrior Academy. 
 CAES will be recognized for Tier 1 and Tier 2 PBIS programs at the state recognition conference 

this Friday morning.  Congratulations to all the staff that made this possible.  
 We have received a PBIS grant that will help us add supports for our PBIS Tier 2 program. 

 Due to the school closure from March 13, 2020 to the end of the 2019/2020 school year, the 
students’ IEP goals/skills have been assessed to determine if there was a regression with 
aforementioned goals/skills.  Remediation is taking place for students whose goals/skills have 
regressed.  By December 2, 2020, another assessment will take place to determine if COVID 
Compensatory Services (CCS) are required.  If the assessment indicates regression, continued 
remediation will occur during the school day until the skill is demonstrated.  We have also 
reached out to last year’s graduates who were learning support students with a letter indicating 
that we would offer progress monitoring to determine IEP goals/skills regression.  The parents 
were asked to contact the Support Services Office to set up appointments if the parent chooses 
the progress monitoring process. 

 Mrs. Cindy Black, teacher of the Gifted, reports the following: 
 11 students are participating with Math Acceleration 
 11 students are participating with Curriculum Compaction 
 Seven (9th to 12th) grade students are taking an online class in addition to their regular 

schedule. Some of these are AP or college level; therefore, this would also be considered 
Acceleration as well. 

 Pull-Out Enrichment sessions for two hours each week take place for all Gifted Students in 
the area of science, technology, engineering, art, and mathematics in addition to creative 
thinking challenges. 
 

Business Manager 
 
 Mr. Mark Jannone, Business Manager/Board Secretary, reported on the following: 
 

 The district received a Lycoming County Grant in the amount of $16,000. Mr. Jannone took this 
time to thank the Lycoming County Commissioners for contributing to the school district. 

 The Annual Financial Report has been submitted to the Department of Education. 
 Offered that the district will provide Chromebooks to allow for virtual meetings and upcoming 

mandatory board trainings. 
 Informed the board that the district is losing several hundreds of dollars per day due to the 

reduction of subsidy reimbursement for transportation and for food service for students who are 
attending virtual education. 

 There is no student helper this year so, pending board approval, the district will employ Carter 
Nybeck for four hours per day. 

 The district has, or is in the process of, deploying over 375 new technology devices. 
 
 

Board Committee Chairpersons 
 

 Personnel Committee:  Chairperson, Mr. Eric Anderson, had nothing to report. 
 

 Finance/Policy Review Committee:  Chairperson, Mr. Ryan Allen, was absent. 
 

 Athletic Committee:  Chairperson, Mr. Denny Sourbeer, was absent. 
 

 Buildings and Grounds Committee:  Chairperson, Mrs. Krista Jennings, had nothing to report. 
 

 Northern Tier Career Representative:  Mr. Neal Palmer had nothing to report. 



 
 PSBA Representative:  Mr. Bill Holland had nothing to report. 

 
 BLaST Representative:  Mr. Neal Palmer had nothing to report. 

 
CITIZEN RECOGNITION – AGENDA RELATED 

 
 There were no comments. 
 

BUSINESS 
 

Treasurer’s Report 
 
 A motion was made by Mr. Gary Black and seconded by Mr. Neal Palmer to approve the Treasurer’s 
Report as presented for September and October, 2020.  (A copy is in the supplemental file.)  
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

Bills 
 

 A motion was made by Mr. Gary Black and seconded by Mr. Neal Palmer to approve the bills for 
October. 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
                                                                            

Tax Additions, Exemptions and Exonerations 
  

 A motion was made by Mr. Gary Black and seconded by Mr. Neal Palmer to approve the tax additions, 
exemptions and exonerations. 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

Transportation Changes 
 

 A motion was made by Mr. Gary Black and seconded by Mr. Neal Palmer to approve the 
transportation changes. 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

Authorization for Expenditure 
 

 A motion was made by Mr. Gary Black and seconded by Mr. Neal Palmer to approve the 
Authorization for Expenditure titled Bus Turnaround for Special Needs Student in the amount of $5,000. 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

PERSONNEL 
 

Emergency Sick and/or FMLA 
 

 A motion was made by Mr. Eric Anderson and seconded by Mrs. Krista Jennings to approve the 
following Canton Area School District employees using emergency sick and/or emergency extended 



FMLA leave which was granted through the Families First Corona Response Act, be approved as a special 
sick leave as it pertains to the Public School Employee’s Retirement System: 
 

a. Employee #1714 – 10/19/20, 10/20/20, 10/21/20, 10/23/20 
b. Employee #1016 – 11/05/20 
c. Employee #1126 – 11/05/20, 11/06/20, 11/09/20, 11/10/20 

 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

Additions to Substitute List 
 

 A motion as made by Mr. Eric Anderson and seconded by Mrs. Krista Jennings to approve the 
following additions to the substitute list, pending completion of all required paperwork: 
 

a. Carter Nybeck, custodian 
b. Sally Roe, teacher 
c. Allen Westerbaan, bus driver 

 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

Addition to Volunteer List 
 

 A motion was made by Mr. Eric Anderson and seconded by Mrs. Krista Jennings to approve the 
following addition to the volunteer list. All paperwork has been completed. 
 

a. Russ Vermilya, basketball 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 

 
FINANCE/POLICY 

 
Suspend Policy 

 
 A motion was made by Mr. Neal Palmer and seconded by Mr. Scott May to approve suspending board 
policy 810.1 Drug/Alcohol Testing – Covered Drivers retroactively from March 13, 2020 through 
September 30, 2020, specifically as it relates to non-CDL drug testing and allow the district to start the 
fourth quarter (October through December) as if we were caught up from past quarters. 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

OTHER ITEMS 
 

Health and Safety Plan 
 

 A motion was made by Mr. Gary Black and seconded by Mr. Neal Palmer to approve the updated 
CASD Health and Safety Plan – Athletics, Extra & Co-Curricular Activities. 
 
   Roll Call Vote:   All seven members present voted yea. 
      Mr. Ryan Allen and Mr. Denny Sourbeer were absent. 
        Motion carried. 
 

CITIZEN RECOGNITION – NON-AGENDA RELATED 
 

 There were no comments. 



 
Announcements 

 
 An Executive Session was held prior to the Board Meeting, at 4:30 p.m., to discuss safety and personnel 
matters.   
 
 The next Board Meeting will be a virtual reorganization meeting to be held on Thursday, December 3, 
2020 at 5:00 p.m. 
 

Meeting Adjourned 
 
 Mrs. Sourbeer adjourned the meeting at approximately 5:42 p.m. on a unanimous voice vote. 
 
       Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
       Mark S. Jannone 
       Business Manager/Board Secretary   
    


